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Opening 
 
1. The Second Meeting of the SAFE Working Group (SWG) was held at WCO 

Headquarters in Brussels on 22 - 23 April 2008, with Mr. Theo Hesselink of the 
Netherlands presiding as Chair, joined by the sitting Chairperson of the Private Sector 
Consultative Group (PSCG), Ms. Renée Stein.  The list of participants is set out at 
Annex I hereto. 

 
2. The Chairperson offered some welcoming remarks of a general nature, and 

explained that the Report of the First Meeting of the SAFE Working Group had been 
well received by the Policy Commission in its December Meeting in Almaty, 
Kazakhstan. 

 
 

Adoption of Agenda 
 
3. The Chairperson offered the draft Agenda for consideration and opened the floor 

for comment.  The first intervention was from the Delegate of the UNITED STATES 
who said there was a preference to provide time for Customs to meet separately from 
the private sector in future meetings. 

 
4. An observer said that the SWG should allow some time to discuss the WCO 

Unique Consignment Reference (UCR).  The Delegate of the EUROPEAN 
COMMISSION suggested adding an item on container seals for all security purposes, 
and made reference to ISO 17712. 
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5. The Chairperson stated, in response to the United States� intervention, that the 

First Meeting of the Group had decided that time for separate meetings would be 
provided if the need arose.  The United States responded that this was sufficient for 
purposes of the Report, but meeting time must be scheduled in advance as it makes 
sense for Customs representatives to meet officially and ahead of time.  The 
Chairperson stated that for the next Meeting agenda, some time could be carved out 
for a Customs only meeting and the time needed can be decided upon. 

 
6. Responding to the suggestions regarding the need for discussion of the UCR and 

container seals, the Chairperson stated that they could be included under the �Other 

Business� portion of the agenda.  The Draft Agenda was then adopted, subject to these 
additions. 

 
 

Adoption of the Report of the First SAFE Working Group Meeting 
 
7. The Chairperson next requested delegates to consider adoption of the Report of 

the First Meeting of the SAFE Working Group.  One Observer organization stated that, 
as a general matter, one of the best outcomes has been the bringing of the trade 
community back into the process.  We all learn from one another and there is a need to 
continue joint Customs-trade meetings.  The Chairperson acknowledged that we do 
indeed learn from each other, and that the SAFE Working Group arrangement allows 
for this to continue. 

 
8. The Chair of the PSCG stated that the separate meeting they had held the day 

previous had been a general business meeting.  She stated that when separate 
meetings were held in the past, the later plenary discussions had been disjointed.  She 
hoped that no final decisions would be made without the trade being present. 

 
9. The Chairperson then declared that the Report of the First Meeting had been 

adopted. 
 
 

Draft Terms of Reference 
 
10. A delegate speaking about the proposal of a Member to have Customs only 

meetings prior to the SWG plenary session highlighted that it would be useful to have 
appropriate remarks put in the Terms of Reference under paragraph 5, Means of 
operation. 

 
11. The Chairperson assured delegates this will be put in the next version of Terms 

of Reference and presented to the SWG for approval. 
 
 

Draft SAFE Amendment Process (as Amended) 
 
12. Introducing this Item, the Chairperson felt that there had been some confusion as 

to whether the Amendment process had already been formally adopted and a number 
of delegates pointed our that it would be more appropriate to consider this item 
following discussions under Item VII.  The terms of reference were eventually adopted 
(see report to Item VII, paragraph 49) 
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Secretariat�s Oral Reports 
 
13. The Director of Compliance and Facilitation mentioned that since the last SWG 

meeting in October, the WCO had sent a letter to the U.S. Senate and House 
Committees responsible for 100% scanning legislation.  This document was distributed 
to all WCO Members, as well as during the 2007 Policy Commission meeting in 
Almaty, Kazakhstan.  There was an Almaty declaration which was joined in by WCO 
Members and the PSCG.  This document was also forwarded to the Ranking Minority 
Members in the House and Senate of the United States, expressing the concerns of 
the 170 WCO Members other than the United States. 

 
14. In December 2007, the WCO organized a SAFE Framework Conference where 

participants did express their concerns about the scanning legislation that had been 
passed in the U.S.  The Director highlighted that he went to Washington, D.C. to make 
contact with staff on both the House and Senate sides, Security and Trade 
Committees.  He reported that the staff of the Committee that Senator Joseph 
Lieberman heads understands the concerns about 100% scanning and admitted that 
this was a political decision.  They did not see much chance of reversing the legislation. 
The House Committee�s view was that this was a strong security statement and the 
legislation would protect the U.S.  They were, however, willing to engage in 
conversations about the limitations of 100% scanning.  The Director stated that he 
came away from the House Committees with a very firm view that there was no chance 
to change this legislation. 

 
15. The Director mentioned that he had met with representatives of U.S. Congress 

Sub-Committees and they were sympathetic to the concerns that not only Customs 
administrations were expressing about 100% scanning, but also the concerns the 
private sector had expressed.  They seemed to understand the infrastructure, cost and 
personnel issues. 

 
16. He related that he met also with U.S. Chamber of Commerce representatives and 

the American Association of Exporters and Importers and their political committees. 
They were not very confident that the 100% law would be changed in the near term.  
He mentioned that he also met with the General Accountability Office.  They had 
sought out comments from the WCO on the issue of 100% scanning, and wondered 
whether the WCO would be willing to testify on behalf of Members and business 
partners if there are hearings. If there are any hearings to be held, the WCO is 
expected to be invited to testify. 

 
17. The Director of Compliance and Facilitation referred to the recent testimony of 

the U.S. CBP Deputy Commissioner before House Appropriations Committee. In his 
testimony he talked not only about 10+2 but also about 100% scanning.  The U.S. CBP 
is under an obligation to report on pilot projects on 100% scanning. That report was 
due in April 2008 but was postponed until early May 2008.  The Director mentioned that 
there was a feeling that CBP does not support 100% scanning and the fact that there is 
a 5 year delay in the implementation and are 6 exemptions in the law is due to the work 
of CBP and DHS.  The surprising fact in the testimony was that the Deputy 
Commissioner said that 100% scanning was not the answer to security. 

 
18. The Director highlighted that the SAFE Framework with any amendments that go 

with it is one of the strongest arguments against 100% scanning.  In other words, 
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scanning should be used only as part of risk management.  The WCO made it very 
clear to the Congress that it was not opposed to scanning, it should just be part of a 
risk management programme. 

 
19. There was reference to the papers submitted by the WCO, the private sector and 

European Commission to the U.S. CBP on 10+2 rulemaking.  Information indicates that 
over 200 comments had been received on the proposed rulemaking and under the 
process in the U.S., CBP would have to consider comments received and then prepare 
a Final Rule.  The estimate for issuance of the Final Rule is sometime during the 
summer of 2008. 

 
20. One Delegate mentioned that his country was running a trial on 100% scanning 

and that had given them a chance to have access not only to Customs but to political 
interests as well.  It had allowed them to see what 100% scanning involved.  He noted 
that his country had hosted a Congressional delegation in February 2008 which was 
trying to appreciate the merits and demerits of 100% scanning.. 

 
21. The delegate said that there are people open to listening to arguments against 

the law.  However, he noted that �getting someone prepared to listen is not the same as 

getting the law changed�.  Thus, the common feeling was that there was little hope that 
the law could be changed.  In addition, he noted that not a single government around 
the world would be willing to have its highly skilled and trained officers spending a great 
deal of their time checking low risk goods. 

 
22. A delegate from the PSCG expressed his opinion that 100% scanning is a 

political issue.  He mentioned that it was easy to enact the legislation, but difficult to 
take the risk of changing that legislation.  The international community had to wait and 
see what would happen. He stressed that he was not very optimistic about this whole 
process. 

 
23. The Delegate of the UNITED STATES stated that his administration had 

completed pilot projects in three ports.  The pilots made clear that scanning all of the 
11.5 million sea containers that enter U.S. territory each year will represent significant 
operational, technical and diplomatic challenges, and the cost is very high. 

 
24. The pilots revealed some additional issues, especially in areas that potentially 

exceed the capability of technology, such as the communication bandwidth required to 
send the images to the U.S. and the number of highly trained personnel needed to 
derive maximum value from a very large number of images.  He pointed out that these 
image experts are very highly trained staff that spend a lot of their time reading the 
images. 

 
25. He stressed that it makes much more sense to address all mentioned challenges 

in a manner consistent with a both the WCO SAFE Framework and the layered risk 
management approach that CBP already has in place.  He also mentioned that it was 
clear that data is the strategy key and that was the reason �10+2� became a key piece 
of the U.S. CBP effort to persuade the U.S. Congress that 100% scanning is not cost-
effective.  The Congress was notified that CBP has invested significant efforts and 
resources in port and cargo security. 
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26. The U.S. delegate highlighted the diplomatic challenges.  With NII equipment, 
several different agencies of foreign governments need to provide their approval to 
even deploy the technology.  He pointed out that the final conclusion of testimony to 
the U.S. Congress was that 100% scanning is not equal to 100% security and 100% 
scanning is only a worthwhile investment in very high-risk trade cargoes.  He also 
mentioned that 2008 is an election year and he did not anticipate any real result in this 
area in 2008. 

 
27. A delegate, commenting on 100% scanning legislation, stated that there were 

very slim chances that the law could be reversed.  He appreciated the position of the 
U.S. CBP on using a layered risk approach and stressed that the U.S. Congress had 
not aimed the law at foreign Customs administrations, but at national trade and national 
institutions.  He said that when other governments invested in customs staff working in 
ports and taking images of the cargo according to the U.S. legislation, basically these 
governments would reduce themselves to being an executive body of the U.S. 
legislators. 

 
28. Furthermore, he stated that Customs administrations should promote a risk-

based approach, mentioning that there should not be investment in scanning 
equipment alone. 

 
29. The Chairman supported the sentiment that it was very unlikely the law would be 

repealed. 
 
30. Another delegate opined that the 100% scanning legislation was a political 

decision and that it would be difficult to change the law.  He mentioned two issues in 
this regard.  First was that the law itself contained remarks on the postponement of its 
implementation. Secondly, neither Customs nor the trade community can foresee 
changes in the law.  In this regard, he wondered what the chances might be that the 
law could be modified in implementation, meaning not 100% scanning in all the cases, 
e.g. AEO containers and non AEO containers.  However, for logistical operators this 
could cause enormous difficulties, e.g. AEO and non AEO containers on the same 
ship. 

 
31. A delegate mentioned that some of the ports had difficulties in implementing 

100% scanning requirements even at the pilot project stage applied to part of their port 
operations.  He appreciated frank statements about practical difficulties involved with 
the implementation of 100% scanning legislation. 

 
32. A PSCG representative noted that his company had testified at the 2 April 

Congress hearing.  The hearing was before the House Appropriations Committee, the 
body which would have to authorize and set aside money for the implementation of this 
legislation.  Judging by the follow-up questions received, it was clear that there was 
common understanding of all of the challenges that the U.S. delegate had described. 

 
33. He stated that business and Customs are one community in this area.  There is a 

common need to show the U.S. that there are better means of addressing cargo 
security, i.e. a multilayered risk management approach.  He appreciated the words of 
the Director for Compliance and Facilitation and noted another requirement of the 
SAFE Port Act, to which the WCO had no objection, namely that all containerized 
maritime cargo should be subject to radiation control prior to shipment. 
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34. Commenting on the proposal from the floor concerning 100% scanning of non 

AEO containers, he stated that starting to scan only non-AEO containers would create 
havoc in marine terminals and would completely destroy the way the industry is 
operating today. 

 
35. The Director of Compliance and Facilitation confirmed that the WCO was 

constructively engaged with the legislators in the U.S.  He appreciated the fact that 
there is unanimity on the issue of 100% scanning and he assured the meeting that the 
WCO would continue such engagement in the future. 

 
36. A representative of the PSCG mentioned that at the last EastWest Institute 

Conference which was held at the WCO in February 2008, it had become clear that 
port operators were looking at the date of possible application of the U.S. legislation 
and were making massive investments.  He stressed that everyone had to bear this in 
mind, because there was a risk that one aspect of trade will be fighting another aspect 
of trade. 

 
37. One delegate, supporting the remarks of one of the PSCG members, mentioned 

that Customs administrations should continue lobbying by saying that there are better 
systems such as multi-layered risk management programmes to address cargo 
security.  He noted that some ports were starting to invest in scanning systems.  In the 
meantime they are trying to say that Customs administrations should provide the staff 
to analyze the images.  However, he explained that it was not a customs issue and if 
there are images taken, they should be examined by the U.S., unless there is a real 
suspicion identified locally. 

 
38. The UNITED STATES Delegate expressed that it was a wrong time to be 

pessimistic.  It is very important to keep up the pressure on the effort of addressing 
100% scanning requirements.  He noted that technically it was not that hard to change 
laws in the U.S. 

 
39. He also commented upon the idea of trying to scan on a differential basis.  The 

U.S. is using the membership of the companies in their AEO programme as part of the 
decision making or risk assessment process. If scanning is required, it is quite simple 
to identify the small number of containers to be scanned. 

 
40. The delegate of the EUPOPEAN COMMISSION confirmed that the EC continues 

lobbying against and opposing the 100% scanning legislation.  There was an 
assessment prepared on the impact of the 100% scanning requirements on bigger 
ports and it confirmed that these requirements should not be introduced as they were 
not cost-effective when measured against a multilayered risk management approach. 
The delegate mentioned that the EC was carrying out a long-term study on the impact 
of 100% scanning and that it should be finalized by the end of 2008.  It was pointed out 
that the SAFE Working Group should consider the possibilities if 100% scanning is 
implemented.. 

 
41. A PSCG Member supported the previous statements, saying that 100% scanning 

requirements are difficult to implement, not cost effective and wasteful in using 
available resources to look at low risk cargo.  Commenting on 100% scanning and 
10+2 rule he stated that the whole of the trading community was left wondering why 
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they had made big investments and suddenly they were asked to send additional data 
when in fact that could be very expensive.  He urged other countries that were trying to 
establish AEO programmes to consider additional benefits if they were to require 
additional elements other than now required in the SAFE Framework. 

 
42. Another PSCG Member mentioned that port operators in general were trying to 

force 100% scanning requirements by saying that it was required for all the containers 
to be put through scanning equipment which they hoped to operate.  In the port of 
Rotterdam 47% of containers do not come through the gate and no one including the 
port operators was able to explain how to scan containers which arrive otherwise than 
through the gate. 

 
43. Speaking of port operators, he mentioned that one of these operators was  

disqualified to be an operator in the U.S.  The question was whether the U.S. Congress 
was willing to trust 100% scanning and risk-assessment to this operator.  He noted that 
the 100% scanning law was completely silent on how it was going to work and regulate 
such issues. 

 
 

U.S. Proposals to Amend SAFE 
 

- Relocate Data Elements within SAFE; 
- Data Element Maintenance Mechanism; 
- Security Filing (10+2); Data Elements to be Added to SAFE 

 
44. The Chairperson invited the Delegate of the United States to open the discussion 

of this agenda item. 
 
45. The Delegate of the UNITED STATES began by detailing the various 

amendments which had previously been made to the SAFE Framework document.  
The United States believes that SAFE represents the Standards which all wish to 
achieve, and joins in the consensus that there will be a need to amend SAFE from time 
to time.  The U.S. is committed to seeing SAFE implemented by all Members and 
promotes SAFE and related aspects in various forums.  Constructive cooperation is at 
the heart of the U.S. commitment. 

 
46. The SAFE Framework is not intended to contain all operational answers, and the 

data tables will benefit from the small additions being proposed by the United States.  
Regarding those data tables, nobody has locked themselves down to the items in 
them, and making technical additions to the data requirements will not harm the SAFE 
implementation process.  Currently the United States is programming the capability for 
including the WCO Data Model into its Automated Commercial Environment (ACE) 
system. 

 
47. The U.S. went through a process of consultation with the trade going back over a 

period of four years and is quite confident that the data elements being proposed are 
needed, as a minimum, to fill the gaps in information from the point of container stuffing 
to the vessel loading point.  The questions of who, where, and how long are addressed 
in our 10+2 proposal.  As concerns the pilot projects the U.S. is currently running, it is 
known that the information being sought will be helpful.  It is acknowledged that this will 
not be simple for some companies.  There will be a long period of informed 
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compliance, and the U.S. will find ways for companies to meet the new requirements.  
We have extensive experience in implementing informed compliance programmes. 

 
48. The United States has three proposals.  These proposals concern: 
 

(a) Moving the data tables to an Annex in order to make them more 
readable.  There is an opportunity presented to update the tables in 
line with Version 3 of the Data Model, which the United States is 
confident will be approved at the 2008 Council Sessions; 

 
(b) A Data Element Maintenance Mechanism which includes three criteria 

to be satisfied when Members propose the addition of data elements.  
If these criteria are met, then the document submitted by the U.S. 
describes a process; 

 
(c) Specific data elements are proposed by the U.S. to be added to those 

already in the SAFE Framework.  The proposal follows the steps 
outlined in the U.S. document.  Version 3 of the Data Model deals with 
information at the �class level.�  Only five more elements are needed to 

be added.  Over 70 companies were in a pilot with the U.S. regarding 
this matter. 

 
49. The Chairperson thanked the United States Delegate, but said that it would first 

be necessary to adopt the SAFE Framework amendment process as discussed under 
previous agenda item number V.  The United States then recommended approval of 
that document (LF 0007E1).  The Chairperson thereafter stated that the cited 
Amendment process document had been adopted and allowed discussion to proceed 
on the U.S. data element proposal. 

 
50. A United States expert on the Data Model stated that Version 3 of the WCO Data 

Model has three components which are content, modeling and messaging, 
respectively.  Due to certain problems there had been adjustments needed to the 
release schedule but there is now Data Model Process Team and Permanent 
Technical Committee approval of the version.  Content and modeling will be complete 
by June of 2008, and the messaging aspect will be complete by December 2009.  The 
messaging must go through the UNEDIFACT process which has its own schedule.  
Version 3 starts at a high level of data with little detail, and gets progressively more 
detailed as one proceeds.  This capability was graphically demonstrated for the 
attendees.  The �drilling down� capability may be applied to such information categories 
as �location�, �party�, �role�, or �document.�  Many of the Version 3 data requirements 

are not unique to Customs or to any other agency. 
 
51. One Observer noted that the word �need� is freely used.  He asked what process 

might be in place for cross examining every data item which is requested.  Who needs 
it, and why and when is it needed.  Is it required for official reasons or for commercial 
purposes.  These matters are imposed upon us.   

 
52. A PSCG Member stated that the SAFE Framework is a stable platform, and 

unless a proposed change is demonstrably vital it should be avoided. 
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53. The Delegate of the UNITED STATES said that the amount of numbers existing 
for any given transaction is astounding.  There is redundancy of data.  The WCO 
Unique Consignment Reference offers a way to track consignments and can eliminate 
redundancy.   

 
54. The Chairperson moved discussion to consideration of the U.S. proposal to place 

the data elements in an Annex, and asked for any comments from delegates. 
 
55. The Chair of the PSCG stated that the Group supported the idea of removing the 

elements from the SAFE Framework and placing them in an Annex.  This was quickly 
followed by expressions of support from, CANADA, AUSTRALIA, JAPAN and the 
World Shipping Council.  The EUROPEAN COMMISSION voiced support, subject to 
compliance with the rules applicable to SAFE Framework amendments. 

 
56. The Delegate of CHINA voiced support in principle, but said that before being 

moved to an Annex, the elements should be updated to Version 3 provisions. 
 
57. The Chairperson stated that the Annex proposal was approved, subject to 

updating as proposed by China, and compliance with the rules established for 
amendments to the SAFE Framework.  He also noted that by removing the elements 
and creating an Annex it would be necessary to make certain technical amendments to 
the SAFE Framework such as references in that document to the location of the data 
elements (eg., references in paragraphs 1.3.1, 1.3.2, 1.3.3, and 1.3.7 in section 3).  He 
stated that the Secretariat would identify the needed changes.   

 
58. He then turned to the U.S. proposal on the Data Element Maintenance 

Mechanism.  He called upon the United States to elaborate upon its proposal.  
 
59. The Delegate of the UNITED STATES stated that the proposal would require 

three initial steps.  It would first be necessary that a Member have legislation 
supporting a requested change.  It would next be necessary that any element proposed 
to be added to the SAFE Framework be found to exist in the Data Model.  Finally, it 
would be necessary to complete a process of consultation with the affected trade 
community.  There are then five specific amendment steps to follow as included in the 
U.S. document.  These would require:  notification of the Secretariat by submission of a 
�Framework Data Element Maintenance Request� and certification that trade 

consultations were already underway; the Secretariat to expeditiously call for a meeting 
of the SAFE Working Group or place the matter on an already pending SWG agenda; 
the SWG to consider whether the requesting Member had thoroughly reviewed the 
matter internally and considered trade views; the SWG to recommend to the Policy 
Commission via the Permanent Technical Committee whether to accept the Member 
proposal; and, the Policy Commission to forward a recommendation to the Council as 
to whether to adopt the proposal. 

 
60. The Delegate of the EUROPEAN COMMISSION (EC) expressed some doubts 

concerning the proposal.  The U.S. proposal legitimizes the Member country 
implementing legislation regardless of WCO approval.  It would be better to focus on 
finding a way out were this circumstance to transpire.  Regarding the mechanism itself, 
numbered paragraph 2 of the U.S. proposal speaks of whether a Member has 
demonstrated that addition of a new data element is internally feasible.  It should also 
be necessary that there be demonstrated, some justification based upon risk 
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management principles.  The EC would not want to see this mechanism introduced into 
the SAFE Framework. 

 
61. The Delegate of JAPAN stated that it could accept the proposal, but the second 

line in step one should include mention of regulations in addition to legislation.  There is 
also a need to limit discussion to elements needed for security purposes. 

 
62. An Observer stated that the intervention of the EU was in line with provisions of 

the Revised Kyoto Convention.  The word �authorized� is 2-pronged.  It means required 
or imposed.  There is a need to assure consultation prior to imposition of any new 
requirement. 

 
63. The Chair of the PSCG voiced some concerns.  One troubling area is that the 

steps lead to a fait accompli.  Following the steps will lead to approval.  There is no 
burden of proof, and no criteria for putting a request forward to the SWG.  There must 
to be a reasonable link to a security need.  The document needs to be revised as there 
should be higher standards. 

 
64. The Delegate of CANADA supported the U.S. proposal in principle.  Looking at 

other statements, there appears to be the need for some language changes.  We do 
agree in principle that a mechanism is needed.  We do not know what the future holds.  
Do purely technical changes need to go through the whole Policy Commission 
process?  Maybe we need a 2-step process. 

 
65. The Chairperson replied that there is already a technical track established which 

involves the Permanent Technical Committee. 
 
66. The Delegate of the UNITED STATES said that the ongoing discussion went to 

the heart of the SAFE Framework.  The U.S. proposal document states that current 
WCO Member practices should be followed.  The SAFE data list has great value in 
guiding administrations.  In response to earlier comments, he stated that trying to 
impose a reasonableness test would start a process with no end.  There could never 
be consensus.  It is important that the process be a reflection of what administrations 
require by law or regulation.  The regulatory environment will change.  With respect to 
a reasonableness or justifiability test, there is nothing in the SAFE which may be 
enforced.  The WTO is one way to enforce reasonableness, but SAFE should not be 
viewed like that.  The data elements should reflect the current regulatory practices of 
Members.  The existence of national requirements is evidence that new elements are 
not frivolous.  The CBP Notice of Proposed Rulemaking (NPRM) goes through each 
pre-publication comment and analysis.  We will address each point raised by 
comments in the Final Rule, and will benefit from our trade discussions.  We need to 
finish the national regulatory process.  There is no connection whatsoever between the 
NPRM process in the U.S. and the SAFE Framework amendment process.  He asked 
the Secretariat to capture this last comment carefully in the Report. 

 
67. The Delegate of AUSTRALIA expressed support for the United States.  He stated 

that regarding the sequence as set forth in the U.S. proposal, there was merit in the 
step one process.  He noted that there was no mention of reasonableness in step three 
of the process, and asked whether this might be added by the United States. 
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68. An Observer stated that if the SAFE Working Group is about cooperation, but 
only starts where government has already made up its mind, then that is not 
cooperation.  The United States is not alone in seeking new requirements.  India is 
seeking the provision of value information upon export.  Would the United States 
welcome that? 

 
69. A PSCG Member endorsed the Observer�s comment and said that even though 

there had been consultation, the trade needs predictability and a maximum data set.  
There is a need for reasonableness and practicality. 

 
70. Another PSCG Member said that advanced data for security purposes is a 

�crunch� area.  The U.S. proposal for transparency is fine, but we need to address what 

comes first, SAFE or the national law.  In phase one of the amendment process we 
provide for urgent cases required under national law, and are given a mandate to add 
to the SAFE Framework.  There is the need for some language regarding 
reasonableness and practicality.  We need to know why some of this is needed, and 
maybe need to form a small group to look at the wording. 

 
71. The Chair of the PSCG said that the SAFE Framework is about �standards� not 

just best practices.  As such, any amendment will have global trade effects.  With 
regard to the data elements in SAFE, there was much negotiation about what would be 
included.  There was give and take, negotiation, exchange of ideas and dialogue.  The 
trade takes the SAFE data elements as standards, applied globally. 

 
72. The Director, Compliance and Enforcement referred back to the process in 2004, 

saying that the point made about cooperation was correct.  There was an open 
dialogue in a joint working group, and there were concessions made at the time. 

 
73. The Chairperson said that it was difficult to come to a conclusion.  The SAFE 

Working Group had looked at the U.S. proposal.  We have seen merits, but we have 
some reservations.  The proposal to form a small group to look at the text is a good 
one.  He then asked for volunteers for such a group.  The volunteers included FedEx, 
TIACA, GEA, ICS, WSC, the United States, the European Commission and the United 
Kingdom.  A virtual group was thereby formed. 

 
74. The Delegate of the UNITED STATES then addressed the topic of the specific 

data elements which were offered for placement in the SAFE Framework.  He stated 
that there was only the need to add five items of data, and due to the expected 
approval of Version 3 of the WCO Data Model, we can eliminate some existing 
elements.  The U.S. has engaged in pilot programs with over 70 companies.  It is 
precisely because the SAFE represents standards that we need to do these 
amendments. 

 
75. The Chairperson noted the need to get to a more technical level. If something is 

not in Version 2, will it be in Version 3?  The ultimate question is how to proceed.  
There is a need to proceed under the assumption that the WCO Data Model Version 3 
will be adopted by the Council in June 2008, and not to be restricted  to consideration 
of the U.S. proposal under the terms of Version 2 alone.  We need a meeting of experts 
to report back to the SAFE Working Group.  A meeting of such experts is proposed for 
6-7 May 2008, with a special meeting of the SAFE Working Group convened before the 
end of May 2008.  Are there any comments on this plan? 
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76. The Delegate of the EUROPEAN COMMISSION stated that the meeting of 

experts was necessary partly due to insistence by the EC for more information.  We 
have some sympathy for the U.S., but need more detail.  If we agree on a data 
element, we need to agree on the same data element.  We must make an informed 
decision.  We have sympathy for the consignee/consignor type of information, but we 
need data and targeting experts to look at the matter.  Any Member unilaterally 
requiring data will risk getting unreliable data.  If we introduce individual requests we 
get away from standards.  We also need to know whether the data collected will go to 
PIERS under the Freedom of Information Act in the United States. 

 
77. The Chair of the PSCG posed three questions.  She asked: will the U.S. be 

submitting a proposal to eliminate data elements; what about the possibility of 
expansion of the U.S. regulatory requirements to all modes of transport; and finally, is it 
the intent of the new requirements to cover shipments from the point of container 
stuffing, and if so how may redundancy under the C-TPAT profile be avoided? 

 
78. A PSCG Member stated that there is perhaps some concern from a technical 

standpoint.  He encouraged Customs to use a risk-based model.  There are 
considerable costs to the trade involved in this process. 

 
79. The Delegate of JAPAN agreed with many of the concerns expressed by the 

private sector delegates.  The U.S. should respond to some of these, that is, give time 
and opportunity to allow the private sector to engage and also allow some flexibility in 
penalty regimes.  If comfort is given to the private sector on these, Japan can in a 
general sense support the United States proposal.  Given a choice of evils between 
this and 100% scanning of cargo, we would choose 10+2. 

 
80. The Delegate of the UNITED STATES said that Security Filing (10+2) is 

mandated by law, beginning with a pre-publication consultation period that lasted all of 
2007.  The NPRM was published in January 2008 and hundreds of comments have 
been received.  In response to the European Commission�s comments, the U.S. has 

had technical level discussions.  If the purpose is to determine which of the 10+2 
elements need to be added to the SAFE, we would make experts available.  With 
regard to whether the data would be released to the public, the answer is no.  The 
Trade Secrets Act would prevent this.  As far as the removal of data elements from 
SAFE, this will be accomplished during the removal of the elements from the SAFE and 
placement in an Annex to the document.  Concerning application to other transport 
modes, only maritime trade is under discussion now, though it may make sense to 
expand to other modes.  The C-TPAT profile contains some of the same data 
elements, but targeting is done on a shipment basis.  Only 50% of goods are covered 
under C-TPAT.  As for the comment from Japan, there will be a phased approach 
involving informed compliance.  We will work with the trade to implement.  There is no 
intention to impose penalties immediately.  As far as a connection between 10+2 and 
100% scanning, we seek to counter the 100% scanning approach and need 10+2 to 
demonstrate the best use of risk management. 

 
81. A PSCG Member opined that the U.S. would proceed with the 10+2 regulations 

without approval from the WCO.  The worst scenario would be if each country were to 
act on its own.  The WCO should act in concert, continued cooperation being vital. 
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82. The Chairperson agreed that �go it alone� actions are not the right approach. 
 
83. A PSCG Member wondered what effect the 10+2 requirements might have on 

mutual recognition. 
 
84. Another PSCG Member asked whether the private sector might attend the 

meeting of technical experts.  In regard to the maritime status notifications contained in 
the U.S. regulatory proposal, there are technical issues to consider.  Container 
stowage position aboard a vessel is different from a vessel stow plan.  There is great 
concern concerning 100% scanning.  The U.S. is urged to work via the WCO. 

 
85. The Chairperson stated that the technical meeting is intended to tackle some of 

the issues mentioned by previous speakers.  Once the technical issues are 
understood, we can move forward.  In regard to the planned meeting of 6-7 May, the 
Secretariat should send letters of invitation to all WCO Members.  The summary of 
tasks for the technical experts� meeting would include: looking at the U.S. proposal; 
determining exactly the definitions of the requested data elements; finding whether the 
elements are in Version 2, or will be in Version 3 of the WCO Data Model; and, 
determining whether any of the elements are already in the SAFE Framework.  The 
SAFE Working Group will later look at the missing data elements and will decide 
whether to add them.  The date for the Special Meeting of the SAFE Working Group is 
16 May 2008.  This will give the experts time to report outcomes to their 
administrations.  It will be a one-day meeting with no separate meeting for Customs. 
(See Summaries of Outcomes of 6 May and 16 May 2008 Meetings, appended to this 
Report respectively Annexes II and III).  The Chairperson then called for the meeting to 
move to consideration of the next agenda item. 

 
 

SAFE AEO Appeal Process (as Amended) 
 
86. The Chairperson introduced an amended outline appeal process contained in 

document LF0005. 
 
87. A number of delegates and observers had comments on this revised draft. One 

delegation felt that the existing language in SAFE adequately met the needs, feeling it 
was inappropriate to have a highly legalistic document for a voluntary programme. In 
their own national programme 90% of such cases were swiftly resolved without such a 
process being outlined.  An observer responded that the Private Sector had invested 
great resources in complying with AEO programme requirements and the prospect of 
having this status revoked without a post mortem could be very costly.  Another 
observer questioned the truly voluntary nature of the programme and, for SMEs in 
particular, loss of AEO status could put them out of business.  Supporting strongly the 
draft Appeal process, the Chair of the PSCG said that not all Customs administrations 
had highly developed appeal mechanisms and should welcome a clearly defined 
programme. An observer added that a clearly outlined appeal process could be a 
benefit and indeed a selling point for an AEO programme. 

 
88. Another observer felt that the revised Kyoto Convention concept of �Omission� 

would need to be re-visited at a future date.  Notwithstanding these comments, parties 
were willing to compromise in recognition that neither Customs nor the private sector 
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were getting everything desired.  A revised version of the Appeals procedure was 
adopted and is appended to this Report (Annex IV). 

 
 

Small and Medium Enterprises (Frequently Asked Questions) 
 
89. Document LF 0008 had been distributed to all members.  It presented a series of 

frequently asked questions (FAQ) relevant to the significant portion of the trading 
community represented by Small and Medium Enterprises.  Identifying and 
communicating with this important segment of supply chain participants presented 
significant challenges. 

 
90. A number of delegates and observers thanked the Secretariat for this initiative 

and indicated the FAQ could be a very useful publication in terms of raising awareness 
amongst this important sector of the trading community. 

 
91. An observer commented that the best placed organizations to represent SMEs 

were national and local Chambers of Commerce.  In the context of the WCO this could 
be through a cascading down of information through the World Federation of 
Chambers of Commerce. 

 
92. Several delegates and observers wondered whether there was a definition of 

SME which could help and also when the FAQ would be finalized.  The Secretariat 
responded that there were a number of definitions internationally and they were aware, 
for example, of EU definitions.  In the EU financial support could be forthcoming 
according to a company�s categorization so the reason for having a definition was 
logical. However it felt that in the context of the WCO a definition would not be 
particularly helpful as well as potentially being very difficult and time consuming to 
formulate.  In respect of finalizing the FAQ the Secretariat asked if delegates and 
observers would send in any comments in a reasonable time frame � say a month or 
so - in order for a finalized version to be prepared for the next SWG. 

 
93. One delegate mentioned that in their national programme, which had about 8000 

participants, several thousand SMEs would qualify.  The key was to have as simplified 
a process as possible.  Often SMEs had a simpler supply chain and the consequent 
burdens need not be that great. 

 
94. Another delegate mentioned that, to date, 70% of applications for AEO status had 

come from SMEs.  They were particularly interested in achieving a quality status and 
enjoying mutual recognition.  All companies should be included in AEO programmes. 

 
95. Another delegate pointed out that mutual recognition of AEOs should be clearly 

mentioned in the FAQ. 
 
96. An observer pointed out that a large proportion of their client base were SMEs in 

developing countries.  While the aim should be to get as many as possible of these on 
board there is a good proportion that are not interested in AEO status.  The observer 
felt it would be useful to examine the relevant SAFE Pillar 2 standards from an SME 
point of view and include this in the FAQ. 
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97. The Director, Compliance and Facilitation added that he would be attending 
BASC and IFCBA events.  Both of these organizations also have large SME 
membership.  Finally an observer with a large number of SME clients felt that links to 
relevant websites would be useful. 

 
 

Members� Implementation via Pilot Projects 
 
98. The Chairperson called upon the Delegate of CHINA to present information 

regarding the Smart and Secure Trade Lanes (SSTL) project on behalf of participants 
in the program which includes China, the Netherlands, the United Kingdom and the 
European Union.  The presenter said the various terrorist attacks which have been 
noted around the world created the need to assess the risks of terrorism.  The result of 
the need is the SSTL project which is included in EU legislation as well as in legislation 
in China.  The speaker presented expected outcomes, working methods, 
developmental stages, and timetables.  He stated that many are looking closely at the 
progress of the project, which has been given a high profile due to the SAFE 
Framework.  A risk-based approach is being employed and the first phase of the 
project involves reliance on 15 data elements.  New Authorized Economic Operator 
laws had been finalized in China and became effective on 1 April 2008.  One major 
aspect of the project is to test container seals and information technology systems.  In 
operational terms, the project requires cargo data submission 24 hours prior to vessel 
loading.  There is communication with Customs officials in the importing country.  In 
principle, there is no Customs intervention in the process.  There are six points at 
which container seals are read electronically.  These are: at the point that the container 
is stuffed; when the container enters the port of export; at vessel loading; at vessel 
unloading in the import location; when leaving the importation port; and, at the final 
delivery point. 

 
99. The Chairperson thanked China for the presentation, finding it very impressive 

and a good merger of security with facilitation. 
 
100. The Chair of the PSCG thanked the presenter and asked whether the WCO 

would be analyzing the project to see whether it was consistent with the SAFE 
Framework.  She also inquired whether new AEO programs would be posted on the 
WCO website for easy access. 

 
101. The Director of Compliance and Facilitation stated that the Secretariat hears of 

new programs all the time.  His Directorate is coordinating with the Capacity Building 
Directorate on these since SAFE implementation is their mandate.  He said that the 
matter of placing AEO program information on the website would be explored. 

 
102. The Chair of the PSCG then asked China whether their new legislation had been 

translated into English, whether information on the 15 data elements being used would 
be available, and whether AEO benefits are part of the legislation. 

 
103. The Delegate of CHINA replied that the law would be translated and made 

available.  Regarding information on the 15 data elements, while it was alright with 
China to release information there was a need to coordinate with the EU partners.  
Regarding AEO benefits, there are annexes to the law which list benefits which may be 
granted to different enterprises. 
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104. The Delegate of the NETHERLANDS stated that it was a difficult pilot project, but 

that there was cooperation from all parties.  He thanked the participants for moving with 
a keen eye for the interests of all. 

 
105. An Observer stated that he had seen in the presentation a view of Customs in the 

21st Century.  Hopefully there will eventually be created an �authorized Customs� 

concept.  All of the involved administrations are examples of first class Customs 
operations.  He then asked, relative to the pilot under discussion, whether there would 
be only one submission to Customs one time.  Is there some intermediate Customs 
point to get data or will there be only a single submission by some means. 

 
106. The Delegate of CHINA stated there would be one submission.  This is an 

expected outcome and it is believed it will be fulfilled. 
 
107. The Delegate of the UNITED STATES expressed interest in the results regarding 

container seals.  He asked about the anomaly rate and what percentage of the alerts 
require a response.  He also asked for information on what the deadline might be for 
submission of a pre-declaration for import under the project.   

 
108. The Delegate of CHINA stated that the project was in the first phase.  There had 

been some difficulties with seals and efforts were undertaken in cooperation with the 
EU to resolve those issues.  Information on the results should be shared, but there is 
first the need to consult with the project partners.  Regarding import pre-declaration, 
the time limit is in line with the SAFE Framework time frames. 

 
109. A PSCG Member asked whether copies of the presentation might be made 

available to the private sector.  In regard to the new Chinese 24 hour rule, he asked 
whether the data elements to be required had been published and whether they were 
the same elements being used in the pilot project.  He stated that the EU, U.S. and 
Canadian programmes of this sort are based on information technology principles.  
Would the Chinese rule contemplate �hard copy� amendments of electronic 

information.  If so, paper submissions would create a huge challenge. 
 
110. The Delegate of CHINA stated that the 24 hour rule is based upon the SAFE 

Framework.  The pilot includes 15 data elements, but the new 24 hour program will 
require more.  Those elements were recently released.  When China receives the 
advance information, risk management applications will lead to quick release unless it 
is determined that merchandise is of a prohibited nature, such as solid or radioactive 
waste.  The pre-arrival declaration in the new law does not require hard copies.  A 
�means of transport� declaration does require hard copies.  This �means of transport� 

document will be amended next year.  The delegate stated that as far as making the 
presentation available, it would be necessary to consult with the pilot project partners. 

 
111. The Delegate of JAPAN thanked the presenter and said that although the 

program was a pilot, success was anticipated.  Hopefully the parties to the project will 
be able to share programme information which would benefit everybody.  Japan is 
trying to establish green lanes together with China and the EU.  Japan is also in 
partnership with Malaysia, New Zealand, Australia, Indonesia and others and hopes to 
sign an AEO Mutual Recognition agreement with New Zealand soon. 
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112. A PSCG Member asked whether there was a time table for an AEO status 
programme, whether such a programme is being developed mutually with the EU, and 
whether China is currently granting AEO status to traders. 

 
113. The Delegate of CHINA responded that the new law allows for AEO application, 

and there are several levels of authorization.  Customs will evaluate applications and 
as soon as a trader moves up in status more benefits are granted.  Regarding mutual 
recognition in concert with the EU, discussions are ongoing.   

 
114. The Chairperson thanked all participants and moved the meeting to consideration 

of the next agenda item. 
 
 

The SAFE Framework and Emerging Countries 
 
115. A delegate mentioned that there is great will among developing countries to 

implement the SAFE Framework. He mentioned that even if Customs is ready in some 
countries, there are cases where the private sector in those countries is not ready for 
the implementation of the SAFE Framework. He stressed that emerging countries need 
to work on Pillar 1 of the SAFE Framework and mutual recognition of Customs 
controls. 

 
116. The Chairperson assured the meeting that the capacity building programme is 

running and that the WCO Secretariat is working on fulfilling diagnostic missions which 
were requested by WCO Members. 

 
117. A Delegate expressed appreciation to one of the WCO Members for providing the 

financial support for developing countries that were trying to implement the provisions 
of the SAFE Framework, and stated that there was a meeting planned in May for the 
countries of Western Africa who had received Phase I diagnostic missions. 

 
 

Post Incident Recovery: the SWG perspective 
 
118. The Director, Compliance and Facilitation introduced an APEC Trade Recovery 

Programme Study report that had been submitted by Singapore.  In respect of future 
work for the SWG the question of post incident recovery had already been raised and 
the work already undertaken by APEC could be a useful starting point for a future 
Incident recovery �annex� in SAFE.  A number of delegates welcomed this initiative. 

 
119. One delegation informed the Group that administrations had undertaken a lot of 

work in this area and felt that the WCO could play an important role in the 
development.  The key, in their opinion, was good communication at all levels; between 
government agencies, between governments and also between business and 
government. 

 
120. The delegate suggested that the WCO could consider hosting a �table-top� 

exercise, including full participation of the private sector. 
 
121. The Chairman of the PSCG indicated the Group�s support for such an initiative. 
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Other Business 

 
122. The EC representative mentioned that currently there is a process of examining 

standard (ISO 17712) referenced in the SAFE Framework for high-security seals. As a 
result of the first analysis, he expressed some doubts whether the SAFE should refer to 
this standard, because it was not yet finalized, was covering only containers and it was 
prepared without customs administrations� participation. Therefore, he proposed 
considering an amendment to the SAFE Framework. 

 
123. The Secretariat noted that it was aware of the EC group which was working with 

high-security seals issue. It was proposed that the EC should share their comments 
with the WCO Secretariat and for the next SAFE Working Group there should be a 
substantial debate on this issue. 

 
124. A PSCG Member, being a part of ISO working group on mechanical seals, 

appreciated the fact that the EC has reached out to this group. He pointed out that an 
international standard on mechanical seals would facilitate trade, because there will be 
no need to go and get approval from all WCO Members.  He stated that he would really 
appreciate any Customs administration participating in next technical meeting planned 
for June 2008. 

 
125. Another PSCG Member mentioned a newly formed coalition of trade associations 

(ACSIF) dealing with air cargo security.  It consists of 26 associations.  He stated that 
he wanted to draw the attention of the SAFE Working Group to the fact that such a 
group existed and that a lot of the work had been done in the area of air cargo security. 

 
126. The delegate of the EU informed the meeting that in its opinion the SAFE 

Working Group should re-examine the reference to ISO Standard 17712 concerning 
high security mechanical seals.  The matter was being considered by ISO in June and 
the delegate felt that a discussion in the SWG should follow this. 

 
127. The Chairperson thanked all delegates for their contributions to the meeting and 

declared the Second Meeting of the SAFE Working Group to be closed. 
 
 

* 
* * 
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Mr. Taib BAHLOL 
International cooperation office 

+2 182 1333 5394 +2 182 1333 5394 h_hobba@customs.ly 
 

 Mr. Said SALEM 
Expert Customs 
 

+2 182 1333 5394 +2 182 1333 5394 h_hobba@customs.ly 
 

 Mr. F. ALI. BALHA 
 

   

MADAGASCAR M. RAZANAMAHERY 
Attaché douanier, 
 

+32 2 775 68 42 
 

+32 2 772 37 31 razanamahery@madagascar-
embassy.eu 
 

mailto:attache@brussels.mpa.gov.il
mailto:hashimoto@umcti.or-jp
mailto:wco-japan@mof.go.jp
mailto:sunflower.mof@yahoo.co.jp
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MEMBER/MEMBRE PARTICIPANTS TEL FAX E-MAIL 

NETHERLANDS / 
PAYS-BAS 

Mr. Hans VAN BODEGRAVEN 
Director Customs & Consumer Taxes 
 

+31 70 342 83 03 +31 70 342 7938 h.bodegraven@minfin.nl 
 
 

NEW ZEALAND /  
NOUVELLE ZELANDE 
 

Mr. David HAIGH 
Customs attaché 

+32 2 550 12 
20/512 10 40 

+32 2 513 48 56 nzcsbrussels@skynet.be 
 

NORWAY / 
NORVEGE 

Mr. Terje RABBEN 
Adviser 
 

+47 22 86 06 12 +47 22 86 02 24 terje.rabben@toll.no 
 

 Ms. Anita GRAFF 
Assistant Director 
 

+47 22 86 04 09 +47 22 86 02 35 anita.graff@toll.no  

 Mr. Roy SKARSLETTE 
Senior Customs Representative 
 

+32 2 234 77 58 +32 2 234 77 59 roy.skarslette@toll.no  

PARAGUAY Mr. Luis MORALES 
Juridical Director 
 

+595 21 416 2178 +595 21 416 2305 imorales@aduana.gov.py 
 

 Mr. Alejandro BENITEZ 
Coordinator � Administrative Customs 
Intelligence Coordination 
 

+595 21 416 2289 +595 21 416 2305 albenitez@aduana.gov.py 
 

RUSSIA (Fed. of) /  
RUSSIE (Féd. de) 
 

M. Alexander SEN 
Attaché douanier  

+32 474 793 061 +32 2 372 95 34 sen_customs@yahoo.com 
 

SAUDI ARABIA /  
ARABIE SAOUDITE 
 

Mr. Mohammed AL-ZABEN 
 

+32 2 644 20 49 +32 2 644 20 49 zmmaaz@yahoo.com 
 

SERBIA / 
SERBIE 

M. Biljana MUSTAPIC-MOMCILOVIC 
Head of Department International 
Customs Cooperation 

+381 11 2609 357 +381 11 2693 616 mustapicb@fcs.yu 
 

mailto:h.bodegraven@minfin.nl
mailto:nzcsbrussels@skynet.be
mailto:terje.rabben@toll.no
mailto:anita.graff@toll.no
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mailto:albenitez@aduana.gov.py
mailto:sen_customs@yahoo.com
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MEMBER/MEMBRE PARTICIPANTS TEL FAX E-MAIL 

SINGAPORE /  
SINGAPOUR 

Mr. Kwaw Yew YEE 
Deputy Head (International) 
 

+65 6355 2088 +65 6250 8663 customs-international@customs-
go-sg 
 

 Ms. Christine YONG 
Senior Supply Chain Security Officer 
 

+65 625 130 27 +65 625 837 05 christine-yong@customs.gov.sg 
 

SLOVENIA /  
SLOVENIE 

Mrs. Selena RAUTER RAZBOR�EK 
Head of Simplified Procedures and 
Transit Section 
 

+386 1 478 38 74 
 

+386 1 478 39 04 Selena.rauter@gov.si  

SUDAN /  
SOUDAN 
 

Mr. Sohail Mohammed Zein ALABIDIN 
 

+912 912 349   

SWEDEN / 
SUEDE 

Mr. Mathias GRÖNLUND 
Counsellor (Customs and Trade Policy) 

+32 2 289 57 42 +32 2 289 56 00 matthias.gronlund@foreign.minist
ry.se 
 

 Ms. Niloo MOSLEHI 
Customs Adviser 
 

+468 40 50 054 +468 405 0518 niloo.moslehi@tullverket.se 
 

SWITZERLAND / 
SUISSE 

M. Stephan MEBOLD 
Senior Advisor Assessments Division 
 

+41 31 322 66 24 +41 31 323 92 79 Stephan.mebold@ezv.admin.ch  

THAILAND /  
THAILANDE 
 

Mr. Chayan EKAROHIT 
Minister 

+32 2 660 58 35 +32 2 675 26 49 thai-customs@skynet.be 
 

 Mr. Baralee RATNAPINDA 
Second Secretary 
 

+32 2 660 57 59 +32 2 675 26 49 thai-customs@skynet.be 
 

 Mr. Tada CHOOMCHAIYO 
Counsellor 
 

+32 2 660 58 35 +32 2 675 26 49 thai-customs@skynet.be 
 

mailto:christine-yong@customs.gov.sg
mailto:Selena.rauter@gov.si
mailto:matthias.gronlund@foreign.minist
mailto:niloo.moslehi@tullverket.se
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MEMBER/MEMBRE PARTICIPANTS TEL FAX E-MAIL 

TURKEY /  
TURQUIE 

Mr. Kutlu OZAY 
Int. Relations, EU Expert 
 

+90 312 306 82 80 +90 312 309 3737 ozay@gumruk.gov.te 
 

UKRAINE Mr. Oleh OVCHINNIKOV 
Counsellor 
Mission of Ukraine to the EU 
 

+32 2 340 98 62 +32 2 340 98 79 Oleh_ovchinnikov@hotmail.com 
 

UNITED ARAB EMIRATES / 
EMIRATS ARABES UNIS 

Mr. Mohammed Abdul JABBAR AL ALI 
International Relations Departmentt 
 

+971 2 644 9555 +971 2 644 0004 malali@customs.ae 
 

UNITED KINGDOM / 
ROYAUME-UNI 

Mr. Mike WEEDING 
Senior Adviser � Supply Chain Security 
 

+44 20 7147 0807  Mike.weeding@hmrc.gsi.gov.uk 
 

 Mrs. Katie O�ROURKE 
Senior Policy Advisor 
 

+44 207 147 0643  katie.orourke@hmrc.gsi.gov.uk 
 

UNITED STATES /  
ETATS-UNIS 
 

Mr. Michael MULLEN 
Assistant Commissioner � International 
Affairs & Trade Relations 
 

+202 344 3000 +202 344 3555 michael.mullen@dhs.gov 
 

 Ms. Louritha GREEN 
International Trade Liaison-Policy & 
Programs-International Affairs & Trade 
Relations 
 

+202 344 2905 
 

+202 344 3555 louritha.green@dhs.gov 
 

mailto:ozay@gumruk.gov.te
mailto:Oleh_ovchinnikov@hotmail.com
mailto:malali@customs.ae
mailto:michael.mullen@dhs.gov
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MEMBER/MEMBRE PARTICIPANTS TEL FAX E-MAIL 

UNITED STATES /  
ETATS-UNIS 

Ms. Kathy CONWAY 
CBP Attaché 
 

  conwaykm@state.gov 
 

 Mr. David DOLAN 
Assistant Attaché 
United States Embassy 
 

+32 2 508 26 78 +32 2 513 18 18 dolanda@state.gov 
 

URUGUAY Mr. Cesar SCHIAFFINO 
NCP RILO 
 

+598 2 9150007 ext 
466 

+598 291 500 07 cschiaffino@aduanas.gub.uy 
 

VIET NAM M. Thi Thu Huong NGUYEN PHAM 
Customs Official 
 

+84 4 872 20 28 +84 4 872 00 54 eucdtcbl@customsgov.vn 
 

 M. Viet Nga NGUYEN 
Customs Officials 
 

+84 4 872 02 68 +84 4 873 15 03 nganv@customs.gov.vn 
 

ZAMBIA /  
ZAMBIE 

Mr. Ernest SIGANDE 
Audit & Business Risk � Assistant 
Commissionner 
 

+260 211 222 392 +260 211 222 392 sigandeE@zra.org.zm 
 

 Mr. MWANZA 
Commissioner General 
 

   

 
 

* 
* * 

mailto:conwaykm@state.gov
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PRIVATE SECTOR CONSULTATIVE GROUP / GROUPE CONSULTATIF DU SECTEUR PRIVE 

 
 
 

COMPANY/ORGANIZATION/ 

SOCIETE/ORGANISATION 

PARTICIPANTS TEL FAX E-MAIL 

BARLOWORLD 
 

Mr. Philip WYLLIE 
COO 

+27 11 571 3000  pwyllie@bwlog.com 
 

BASC � World BASC 
Organization 

Mrs. Mayra HERNANDEZ 
President-BASC Business Alliance for 
Secure Commerce 
 

+575 655 15 74 +575 665 20 86 mayra_hernandez@costa.n
et.co 
 

BIC � BUREAU 
INTERNATIONAL DES 
CONTAINERS 
 

M. Edouard BRENNEISEN 
 

   

BP PLC Mr; John SPARGO 
Tax Adviser 
 

+44 7760 172 
798 

+44 1932 771 
812 

john.spargo@uk.bp.com 
 

FEDEX Mr. Arthur LITMAN 
 

+310 251 6150  litman@customsadvice.com 
 

 Mr. Ralph CARTER 
Managing Director Legal & 
Regulatory Affairs 
 

+901 434 85 78 +901 434 92 80 rscarter@fedex.com 
 

mailto:pwyllie@bwlog.com
mailto:mayra_hernandez@costa.n
mailto:john.spargo@uk.bp.com
mailto:litman@customsadvice.com
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COMPANY/ORGANIZATION/ 

SOCIETE/ORGANISATION 

PARTICIPANTS TEL FAX E-MAIL 

GM � General Motors Mr. Kevin SMITH 
General Director, Global Customs 
 

+1 313 665 39 33 +1 313 665 39 40 k.smith@gm.com  

 Mr. James PHILLIPS 
Customs Manager 
 

+1 665 3913 +1 313 3940 Jim.phillips@jgm.com 
 

GEA � Global Express 
Association 

Mr. Martin BROWN 
 

   

 Mr. Robbie HOWARD 
V.P. Global Customs 
 

  robbie.howard@dhl.com 
 

 Mr. Ian IMPEY 
 

   

HUTCHISON Port Holdings 
Ltd. 

Mr. Etienne DEVISCH 
General Manager, Brussels Branch 
 

+32 2 509 00 70 
+32 475 55 44 54 

+32 2 611 94 36 etienne.devisch@hweu.net  

IBM Ms. Debora TURNBULL 
Executive Program Manager,  
Supply Chain Security 
 

+1 919 543 0051 +1 919 543 8323 drturnbu@us.ibm.com  

 Mme. Angélique BROUX 
 

   

ICC 
 

Mr. Anthony BARONE 
Director 

  anthony.barone@pfizer.com 
 

ICS � INTERNATIONAL 
CHAMBER OF SHIPPING 
 

Ms. Emily COMYN 
Adviser (Shipping Policy) 

+44 20 7147 
8844 

+44 20 7417 
8877 

emily.comyn@marisec.org 
 

mailto:k.smith@gm.com
mailto:Jim.phillips@jgm.com
mailto:robbie.howard@dhl.com
mailto:etienne.devisch@hweu.net
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COMPANY/ORGANIZATION/ 

SOCIETE/ORGANISATION 

PARTICIPANTS TEL FAX E-MAIL 

IFCBA � International 
Federation of Customs 
Brokers Associations 

Ms. Carol WEST 
Secretary 

+1 613 562 35 43 +1 613 562 35 48 cwest@ifcba.org  
 

MICROSOFT Corporation Ms. Renee STEIN 
Director, Global Trade Policy 
 

+1 703 647 6576 +425 936 7329 renst@microsoft.com 
 

 Mr. Richard BELANGER 
Consultant  
 

+1 202 736 8335 +1 202 736 8711 rbelanger@sidley.com  

NISSAN EUROPE Mr. David BUSAM 
Senior Manager, Global Trade & 
Customs Planning 
 

+81 3 6888 0351 +81 3 3545 8500 david-
busan@mail.nissan.co.jp 
 
 

 Mr. Jos VAN LINGEN 
Specialist, Customs & Trade 
 

+31 20 516 3715 +31 20 516 3727 Jlingen@nissan-
europe.com 
 

SITPRO � Simplification of 
International Trade 
Procedures Board 

Mr. Graham BARTLETT 
Director Policy 

+44 20 7215 
8068 

+44 20 7215 
4242 

graham.bartlett@dsl.pipex.c
om 
 

 Mr. Mike PARSONS 
Policy Adviser 
 

+44 20 215 8150 +44 20 7214 
4242 

mikeparsons@tinyworld.co.
uk  

TIACA THE INTERNATIONAL 
AIR CARGO ASSOCIATION -  

Mr. John RAVEN 
Adviser 
 

+32 2 345 76 20 +32 2 344 9801 john.raven@scarlet.be 
 

 
 
 

mailto:cwest@ifcba.org
mailto:renst@microsoft.com
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OBSERVER/OBSERVATEUR PARTICIPANTS TEL FAX E-MAIL 
CLECAT Mr. Ceri WOOLSGROVE 

Trainee Policy Adviser 
 

+32 2 503 47 05 +32 2 503 47 52 woolsgrove@clecat.org 
 

FIATA Mr. Niels BEUCK 
Policy Adviser 
 
 

+32 2 503 47 05 +32 2 503 47 52 beuck@clecat.org  

WORLD SHIPPING COUNCIL Mr. Lars KJAER 
Senior Vice President 
 

+32 2 510 61 31 +32 2 511 80 92 lkjaer@worldshipping.org 
 

 
 
* 

* * 
 
 

SECRETARIAT 
 

PARTICIPANTS TEL FAX E-MAIL 

Secretary General/ 
Secrétaire général 
 

M. Michel DANET +32 2 209 94 00 +32 2 209 92 92 Michel.Danet@wcoomd.org  

Deputy Secretary General/ 
Secrétaire général adjoint 
 

Mr. Kunio MIKURIYA +32 2 209 94 08 +32 2 209 92 92 kunio.mikuriya@wcoomd.org  

Director of Compliance & 
Facilitation/ 
Directeur du contrôle et de 

la facilitation 
 

Mr. Michael SCHMITZ +32 2 209 93 00 +32 2 209 94 93 michael.schmitz@wcoomd.org  

mailto:woolsgrove@clecat.org
mailto:beuck@clecat.org
mailto:lkjaer@worldshipping.org
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SECRETARIAT 
 

PARTICIPANTS TEL FAX E-MAIL 

Director of Capacity 
Building/ 
Directeur du renforcement 
des capacités 
 

Mr. Lars KARLSSON +32 2 209 96 53 +32 2 209 94 96 lars.karlsson@wcoomd.org  

Senior Technical Officer/ 
Administrateur technique 
principale 
 

Mr. Larry BURTON +32 2 209 92 41 +32 2 209 94 93 larry.burton@wcoomd.org  

Technical Attaché/ 
Attaché technique 
 

Mr. Alexander RATNIKOV +32 2 209 93 32 +32 2 209 94 93 alexander.ratnikov@wcoomd.org  

     
Interpreters/Interprètes Mr. Georges GILLOT 

 
+32 2 209 96 57 +32 2 209 92 92 Georges.Gillot@wcoomd.org  

 Mrs. Penny MANIN 
 

+32 2 209 96 58 + 32 2 209 92 92 Penny.Manin@wcoomd.org  

 Mrs. S. BLACKWELL 
 

   

 
 
* 

* * 
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SUMMARY OF OUTCOMES 
 

Meeting of Data Element and Targeting Experts Concerning  
SAFE Framework Data Element Addition Proposal, 6 May 2008 

 
 
As directed by the SAFE Working Group, which last met on 22-23 April 2008, a meeting of 
national experts in data elements and targeting met at the WCO on 6 May 2008.  The 
meeting was called at the suggestion of Members who wished clarification regarding the list 
of data elements which are proposed by the United States to be added to those already 
residing in the SAFE Framework.   
 
The assembled experts reviewed the 10 data elements and the 2 status messages which 
appear in a Notice of Proposed Rulemaking (NPRM) published in the United States.  Such 
publication is preparatory to promulgation of a final rule in the U.S. which will have the force 
and effect of law and which will, when implemented, require additional elements of 
information from importers and carriers.  The United States seeks to have those elements 
from their list which are not now contained within the SAFE Framework, added to the 
elements listed in that document. 
 
The method used by the group involved comparing the U.S. data elements in the NPRM 
against those in the SAFE Framework, as well as against the data elements currently to be 
found in either Version 2 of Version 3 of the WCO Data Model.  Adoption of Version 3 is 
expected at the 2008 Council Sessions.  Of the 10 proposed U.S. data elements to be 
supplied by importers, it was determined that 6 of them are not currently included in the 
SAFE Framework of Standards.  Those 6 elements are: 
 

a) Manufacturer or Supplier Name and Address; 
b) Seller (both text and coded); 
c) Buyer (both text and coded); 
d) Container stuffing location; 
e) Consolidator (stuffer); 
f) Country of Origin. 

 
Of the 2 messages to be required of carriers, it was determined that neither reside in the 
SAFE Framework.  These 2 messages are: 
 

1. Container stow plan; 
2. Container status code. 

 
Additionally, it was determined that for elements �b� and �c�, above, the U.S. proposal would 

require the name and address of the �owner� of goods for which the name and address of a 
seller or buyer, respectively, are not known at the time information is required to be sent to 
Customs.  With respect to elements �d� and �e�, above, it was determined that data elements 

requiring the provision of information regarding the location at which break bulk goods are 
made �ship ready�, or the name and address of the party making break bulk goods �ship 

ready� are not to be found in the SAFE Framework. 
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Further with regard to the 2 status messages, it was determined that while neither are in the 
SAFE Framework, 9 sub-elements of message �2�, above, are not found either in the WCO 

Data Model, nor in the UN/EDIFACT Code List, the document from which all commercial 
data elements and their definitions are derived.  It would be necessary to amend that 
overlying UN document as a first step to incorporating this message into the WCO Data 
Model and the SAFE Framework. 
 
The assembled experts indicated at the conclusion of the meeting that their questions had 
been exhausted.  It now remains for the SAFE Working Group to consider the inclusion of 
the identified data elements and messages in the SAFE Framework.    
 
 

* 
* * 
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SUMMARY OF OUTCOMES 

 
Special Meeting of the SAFE Working Group, 16 May 2008 

 
 

As decided by the SAFE Working Group in its meeting of 22-23 April 2008, a Special One 
Issue Meeting of the SAFE Working Group was convened at WCO Headquarters on 16 May 
2008.  The purpose of the meeting was to review the findings of a 6 May 2008 meeting of 
data element and targeting experts who were given the task of reviewing data elements 
proposed for addition to the SAFE Framework by the United States.  In addition, the 16 May 
2008 Meeting was to recommend whether the data elements sought for inclusion by the 
United States should be recommended to the WCO Council via the Permanent Technical 
Committee and the Policy Commission. 
 
The United States had proposed in writing at the 22-23 April Meeting of the SAFE Working 
Group, to add 5 elements of data to the SAFE Framework.  These elements are: 
 

1. Buyer (text); 
2. Buyer (coded); 
3. Seller (text); 
4. Seller (coded); 
5. Container Status Code (this was subsequesnly clarified by the U.S. to mean 

�Container Status Messages�). 
 
After discussing these elements for inclusion, it was the concensus of those assembled that 
data listed elements 1 through 4, inclusive, should be recommended for addition to the SAFE 
Framework list of data elements.  With respect to item 5, above (one of two carrier supplied 
messages being sought in ongoing rulemaking in the United States), the U.S. would require 
this message only if available to the carrier and in the format present in the carriers�systems.  

In the end, it was determined that more information was required from the United States and 
that a recommendation for inclusion should not be made until needed clarifications could be 
offered.  The same result pertained to the second of these carrier messages over which 
there was definitional confusion.  Until it is known whether the messages being requested by 
the United States concern the �Container Stow Location� or, alternatively, the �Vessel Stow 

Plan�, no recommendation could go forward to the Council.  The Report to the Policy 

Commission will indicate that there was no concensus by the SAFE Working Group to add 
either of the U.S.-requested status messages to the SAFE Framework.  The Policy 
Commission will be requested to consider this matter and to provide guidance. 
 
The delegates also took notice of the Summary of Outcomes of the specially convened 6 
May 2008 meeting of data element and targeting experts, as authorized by the SAFE 
Working Group at its meeting of 22-23 April 2008.  In that document it was reported that 
several other elements of data which the United States is seeking to require from importers 
via a rulemaking procedure are not presently included in the list of elements found in the 
SAFE Framework.   
 
Nearly all of those present felt that those elements would first need to be presented for 
inclusion by the United States under established procedures before they could be 
considered.  The United States did not wish to discuss the data elements identified at the 6 
May 2008 meeting of experts as it is of the opinion that the elements listed in that Summary 
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of Outcomes document (also attached to this Meeting Report) are already included in the 
SAFE Framework.  This being so, the United States did not propose them for addition at the 
meeting of 22-23 April 2008.  It was noted that the U.S. did participate in the experts meeting 
of 6 May 2008, and did not amend its original proposal document subsequent to that 
meeting.  This outcome would also be reported to the Policy Commission for its 
consideration. 
 
Finally, it was determined that the draft of a document presented by the United States at the 
22-23 April 2008 meeting and further developed by an authorized virtual drafting group, 
would be considered at the next scheduled meeting of the SAFE Working Group in October 
2008.   
 
 

* 
* * 

 
 



Annex IV to 
Doc. LF0009E 

 

IV/1. 

 
 

DRAFT MODEL AEO APPEAL PROCEDURES 
 

SAFE Framework of Standards, Annex 
 
The WCO Authorized Economic Operator guidelines (see AEO guidelines, II. Validation and 
Authorization; Application and Authorization, paragraph 4) specify as follows : 

The AEO authorization will be valid until suspended, revoked or 
withdrawn for a material failure to abide by the terms and conditions 
of the authorization.  National AEO programmes need to include a 
means of appeal against decisions by Customs administrations 
regarding AEO authorization including denial, suspension, revocation 
or withdrawal.  

 
The following Draft Model Appeal Programme, to be annexed to the SAFE Framework, is 
offered for consideration by Members.  The unspecified time limits appearing in paragraphs 
(e), (f), and (g) are to be determined by the adopting Members.  These draft voluntary 
provisions are not in conflict with those found in the Revised Kyoto Convention, General 
Annex, Chapter 10. 

 
 

Denial, Suspension, Revocation or Withdrawal of Authorization 
 
(a) Authority for Denial, Suspension, Revocation or Withdrawal:  The National Customs 

administration or its controlling authority (hereinafter referred to jointly as the Granting 
Authority) may deny, suspend, revoke or withdraw the authorization which it has granted 
an Authorized Economic Operator.  The reasons for such actions are totally within the 
competence and discretion of such Granting Authority. 

 
(b) Prior Consultation:  Before denying, suspending, revoking or withdrawing a pending or 

existing AEO authorization, the Granting Authority may consult with the applicant or AEO 
in an attempt to determine if resolution other than denial, suspension, revocation or 
withdrawal is appropriate. 

 
(c) Action on Denial, Suspension, Revocation or Withdrawal:  If the Granting Authority 

determines under the preceding section that an alternative resolution is not appropriate, it 
may for a material failure to abide by the terms and conditions of the authorization deny, 
suspend, revoke or withdraw a pending or existing AEO authorization. 

 
(d) Notice Regarding Denial Suspension, Revocation or Withdrawal:  The Granting Authority 

may deny, suspend, revoke or withdraw existing or pending AEO authorization by serving 
notice of the proposed action in writing upon the AEO or applicant.  Such notice should 
specifically set forth the grounds for the proposed action, and would be final and 
conclusive upon the party served unless the AEO or applicant files a written notice of 
appeal with the Granting Authority in accordance with paragraph (e) of this document.  
Any action to deny suspend, revoke or withdraw AEO authorization should become 
effective only after the conclusion of an initial administrative appeal to the Granting 
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Authority which results in an adverse decision, or upon expiration of the period specified 
in paragraph (e) for the filing of such initial appeal.  

 
(e) Notice of Appeal:  The party served may file a written notice of appeal from the proposed 

action of the Granting Authority within XX days following receipt of the written notification 
of proposed action.  The notice of appeal should set forth the response of the 
AEO/applicant to the statement of the Granting Authority.  The AEO/applicant may 
request a hearing as part of a notice of appeal. 

 
(f) Hearing on Appeal: (1) Notification of place and time of hearing :  If a hearing is 

requested, it should be held before a hearing officer designated by the senior official of 
the Granting Authority or his or her designee within XX days following the date of 
application therefore.  The AEO/applicant should be notified of the time and place of the 
hearing at least XX days prior thereto.  (2) Conduct of Hearing :  The AEO/applicant may 
have a representative of his or her choice at the denial, suspension, revocation or 
withdrawal hearing.  All evidence and testimony of witnesses in such proceeding, 
including substantiation of charges and the answer thereto, should be presented with 
both parties having the right of cross-examination.  A record of the proceedings should be 
made and a copy thereof be delivered to the AEO/applicant.  At the conclusion of such 
proceedings or review of a written appeal, the hearing officer should expeditiously 
transmit all papers and the record of the hearing, if held, to the senior official of the 
Granting Authority or his or her designee, together with a recommendation for final 
action.  (3) Additional Arguments :  Following a hearing and within XX calendar days after 
delivery of a copy of the record, the AEO/applicant may submit additional views and 
arguments on the basis of such record to the senior official of the Granting Authority or 
his or her designee.  (4) Failure to Appear :  If neither the AEO/applicant nor any 
designated representative appears for a scheduled hearing, the hearing officer should 
conclude the hearing and transmit all papers with a recommendation to the senior official 
of the Granting Authority or his or her designee. 

 
(g) Decision on the Appeal:  The senior official of the Granting Authority or his or her 

designee should within XX calendar days after the date of the hearing render a decision, 
in writing, stating the reasons therefor, with respect to the action proposed by the hearing 
officer.  Such decision should be transmitted to the proper party in the Granting Authority 
and served by that party on the AEO/applicant.  

 
(h) Further Administrative Appeal:  National legislation may provide an AEO/Applicant 

receiving an adverse opinion following initial appeal procedures with the opportunity for a 
final administrative appeal to an authority independent of the Granting Authority. 

 
(i) Court Review:  Subject to provisions of National Law, any AEO/applicant adversely 

affected by a decision of the Granting Authority may appeal the decision in the 
appropriate Court of competent jurisdiction. 

 
 

___________________ 
 
 
 


